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May 13, 2014
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:
This letter transmits a proposed ordinance adding new provisions to and amending K.C.C. chapter 6.64, which regulates for-hire transportation services.  The proposed ordinance contains minimum operating requirements for “transportation network companies” and requires that transportation network company drivers follow the same driver licensing requirements, including driver training, testing, and insurance standards, that apply to for-hire and taxi drivers.  Because transportation network companies and their drivers transport passengers who pay fares, these companies and drivers are subject to regulation under K.C.C. chapter 6.64.  The proposed ordinance focuses on provisions that promote public health and safety, consistency of regulations across the for hire industry, and technology innovation across the industry.    
In March, after a year of public hearings and a joint City of Seattle-King County Demand Study, the City adopted an ordinance to regulate transportation network companies, and their drivers operating in the City.  The enclosed proposed ordinance adopts some of the concepts of the City ordinance, but also departs from the City ordinance in significant ways.  The main similarity is the explicit acknowledgement that transportation network company drivers are “for hire” drivers subject to regulation under existing code.  Because they are for hire drivers, transportation network company drivers are required to carry commercial insurance to the same extent required of for-hire vehicle and taxicab drivers and vehicle owners.  A significant difference is that the City proposed to cap the number of transportation network company drivers active on a dispatch network at any one time to 150 per company, whereas the County’s proposed ordinance is silent on the issue of caps.  Additionally, whereas the City’s new regulations would be in effect on a pilot basis, the proposed ordinance is not contingent on a pilot period.  Finally, this proposed ordinance explicitly allows the innovative use of technology across the for-hire industry.
Although the City’s ordinance has been suspended because of a referendum petition filed by Uber, Lyft and Sidecar, the County’s need to protect passenger health and safety in King County remains.  The proposed ordinance reflects a narrow focus on health and safety, ensuring consistency of regulation across the industry, and explicitly allowing technology innovation by all transportation for hire services.    

The proposed ordinance will result in an estimated 50 percent increase in for-hire driver license applications, which will require additional Records and Licensing Services staff to process licenses and conduct field enforcement.  This legislation anticipates three new positions as follows: Two Customer Service Specialist 3 positions, and an Inspector position.  The proposed ordinance adopts fee changes intended to cover the entire cost of the regulatory effort associated with the Taxi and For-hire Licensing program.  It adjusts the annual vehicle license fee for all taxicab and for-hire vehicle drivers from the current $450 to $290.  It imposes a $100 annual vehicle license fee for individual Transportation Network Company drivers and an annual vehicle endorsement fee of $190 per vehicle for Transportation Network Companies.  In this way, the proposed ordinance levels the playing field for all transportation for hire providers in that taxicab and for-hire vehicle drivers pay $290 annually per vehicle and Transportation Network Company drivers and Companies pay a combined total of $290 annually per vehicle.  Whereas other jurisdictions, including the City of Seattle, have imposed an annual flat fee on Transportation Network Companies, our approach of charging an annual vehicle endorsement fee per vehicle is rationally tied to the volume of vehicles licensed to operate on the companies’ networks.  Thus, the fees provide funding that increases or decreases commensurate with the demand for service, enabling the County to adjust program resources accordingly. Assuming implementation of the proposed ordinance in the fourth quarter of 2014, the estimated increase in revenue to the general fund from 2014-2017 is $1,017,446
In summary, this proposed ordinance is the result of a year of careful study and thoughtful analysis about the rapidly evolving for hire transportation market in Seattle and King County.  During this time, the County’s primary priority has been public health and safety, in keeping with the County’s Strategic Plan priorities of “Justice and Safety” and “Health and Human Potential.”  The proposed ordinance will enhance the safety of King County residents who use transportation network companies by requiring that these companies and their drivers meet the same driving training, testing, conduct and insurance standards as taxi and for-hire drivers and vehicle owners.  Concurrently, the ordinance streamlines driver and vehicle licensing processes and equalizes regulatory fees, to achieve ease and consistency of regulation for all drivers.  This is consistent with my strategic focus on equality and social justice.  
Thank you for your consideration of this ordinance. If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Megan Pedersen, Deputy Director, Records and Licensing Service Division, at 206-296-3188.  
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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